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Vestry Meeting Agenda 
 

1. To Appoint Churchwardens 
 

APCM AGENDA 
 

1. Election of representatives of the laity to  

The Parochial Church Council (3 reps for 3 years plus reps to fill other spaces) 
 

2. Appointment of Sidesmen and the Independent Examiner 

3. Appointment of Deanery Synod Representative(s) 
 

4. Consideration of: 
 

a) A Report on changes in the Roll since that last annual parochial meeting 
 

b) An Annual Report of the proceedings of the council which includes 
 

c) The independently examined Financial Statement of the Council for the 

year ending 31st December 2020 
 

d) A Report upon the fabric, goods and ornaments of the Parish Church                          

(Church Warden’s Report)  
  

e) A Report on the proceedings of the Deanery Synod 
 

f)  Any other matters of Parochial or general Church interest. 
 

Parochial Church Council Membership 
 

The Parochial Church Council is required, as stated in the Parochial Church Council (Powers) 

Measure 1956, to co-operate with the minister in promoting in the parish the whole mission of the 

Church, pastoral, evangelist, social and ecumenical. 

The following have served as members of the Parochial Church Council in the period 1st January 

2020 (beginning of the financial year)to 31st December 2020. 

Revd David Pierce Lead Minister 

Pat Fitch  Churchwarden (to July 2020), Safeguarding Officer (Oct.2020) 

Craig Hunter Churchwarden,  Church Magazine 

Michelle Waters  PCC Secretary 

Denis Garne  PCC Member, Acting Organist 

Tony Pond PCC Member, Churchyard maintenance 

Kym Hazzard-Garne Pastoral Assistant (until January 2020) 

Phyl Wickenden Social Rep, Hall 

Francine Johnson  Social and Deanery Synod Rep, Church Finance, Hall 

Sue Arnold PCC member, Lay Chair & Electoral Roll Officer (Oct.2020) 

Wendy Shipperley                 PCC member (to November 2020) 

Keith Spenceley-                   PCC member (to January 2020) 
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Church Statistics  
 
 

Occasional Offices  2019 2020 

Baptisms 

Children 

under 1year 

1 2 

Children age 

1-12 

0 0 

Over 13 0 0 

First Communions  0 0 

 

Confirmations  0 0 

Weddings  0 0 

Service of Prayer & Dedication  

after Civil Marriage  

0 0 

Service of Thanksgiving for 

Marriage  

0 0 

Service of Renewal of Vows  1 

Funerals 
   

 2  

Burials 
Full 1 0 

Ashes       8 4 

 

Attendance  2019 2020 

     

Average Sunday 

Attendance 
25  16*  

Average Sunday 

Communicants  
20 15* 

Easter Attendance 37 Not held 

Easter Communicants 25 n/a 

Christmas (inc Eve) 

Attendance 
214 20* 

Christmas (inc Eve) 

Communicants  
34 20* 

 

*  Average attendance, Christmas attendanc & 

Communicants impacted by compliance with 

Coronavirus restrictions 

Electoral Roll as of 31st December 2020   - 29

 

Activities of the PCC 
(PCC Secretary)  

More details of Committees are given below. 

Social and Fundraising 

 (Social Representatives) 

Finance and Fabric Committee 

(Treasurer) 

Church Hall  

(Hall Representatives)  

Church Wardens’ Report 

(Church Warden) 

Deanery Synod Report  

(Deanery Synod Representative)  

Incumbent’s Report 

(Lead Minister) 

 

 

Activities of the PCC 
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Fabric and Finance Report 2020 (Examined Accounts followed by commentary) 
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Independent Examiner, Colin Russell  
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Finance 

At the beginning of 2020 we were very optimistic about the prospects of growing our Church, 

building on the improvement in 2019, and with that growth improving our finances.  

However, as we all now know, that was not to be.  The Covid pandemic has disrupted many areas 

of life and Church is one of them.  But we adjusted financially and many who previously had used 

the envelope system for their regular giving switched to online banking payments or made one off 

donations instead.  Our income from regular giving was remarkably consistent as a result and a big 

thank you to everyone. 

The areas where we were most affected were in Plate Giving with no possibility to conduct services 

of any kind and especially not weddings or baptisms and only limited funerals.  We missed the fees 

from these occasional services as well as the plate.  The other area affected was our hall income. 

We have taken steps to reduce our outgoings where we can, electricity for example, but some costs 

are incurred whether we are able to use our buildings or not. 

We covered our day to day running costs but were not able to pay our full Parish Share again.  We 

were asked to pay £24,000 for 2020, a big increase on 2019 because we longer benefitted from a 

special grant of £8,000 authorised by the Archdeacon.  We actually paid £10,409 which doesn’t 

look very good.  We must make every effort in 2021 to improve that situation. 

Rewire, Lighting and review of heating   
The PCC continued to discuss the rewiring of the church with the aim of reviewing the lighting at 

the same time.  It is hoped that this project will come to fruition in 2021. 
 

Churchyard 
Two gardeners maintained the churchyard for us and we would like to thank them but also Tony 

Pond who as well as carrying out additional major projects has organised Churchyard Working 

Parties that take place once a month (2nd Saturday, 2-4pm).  His oversight of the churchyard and 

recommendations have been crucial to our efforts to bring the churchyard maintenance back up to a 

very good standard. 
 

Francine Johnson, Treasurer 

 

Hall Report 2020 

The hire fees for 2020 were as follows:   All hirers   £1,580  

The marked decrease in our revenue is entirely due to the Covid pandemic which meant that we 

closed the hall to regular and casual hirers with effect from 16th March 2020.  Our timetable was 

full and casual bookings were increasing.  Our stance regarding re-opening was cautious and we 

were perhaps open for only a few other weeks during 2020 as a result. 
 

The hall cost us £3,300 in general running costs and in addition we spent £838 on decoration and 

renovation.  During the first lockdown a number of people were involved in completing the 

decoration of the refurbished toilets and whilst there the kitchen and lobby were also cleaned up.  

Kitchen cupboards were emptied, washed out and cleaned.  Broken crockery disposed of.  All ready 

for a restart which didn’t really happen to any great extent.  This work will stand us in good stead 

moving forward. 
 

Many of our hall costs such as insurance are fixed whether we are using the hall or not but we have 

taken steps to reduce those we can, our monthly electricity payment for example.   
 

We carried out Covid-secure re-opening planning and the hall is still in that situation, awaiting a 

2021 full re-opening.  Whilst we have lost a couple of hirers due to knock on effects of the 

pandemic, we are still receiving enquiries from new regular hirers. 
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Our thanks to all involved in maintaining the hall, helping to plan for the re-opening and doing such 

a good job with the decorating.  Particular thanks as always to Steve Joy, our Caretaker, without 

whom we wouldn’t be able to operate the hall. 

Phyllis Wickenden and Francine Johnson 

 

Social & Fundraising Report 2020 
 

The year started well with a Beetle Drive in January raising £321.  A good sum but the fun 

everyone had was more important. 

We had Curry Night planned but with increasing news of the Covid pandemic we took the 

pragmatic decision to cancel.  This was the first cancellation, as Ladies wot Lunch and  our 

Community Coffee Morning followed. 

At the end of 2020 we set up the 100 Club as a fundraising initiative – still some numbers available 

though.  

Looking into 2021, we hope to restart our regular activities but also to get back on track with our 

social events albeit we may have to look at ‘outside’ activities. 

Thanks to everyone for their support for the things we were able to do and we hope we can count on 

it going forward. 

Phyllis Wickenden and Francine Johnson 

 

                                          Reports not forming part of the Annual Report 

Deanery Synod Report 2020 
 

2 meetings were held during the year which unfortunately I did not attend, missing the first one due 

to overseas commitments then having fallen off the circulation list in the general confusion of how 

to hold meetings at the start of the Coronavirus pandemic.  I understand from the minutes that apart 

from the general business of the Deanery, such as Parish Share, vacancies, events, the special 

subjects covered at Deanery Synod in 2020 were: 
 

February 2020  Presentation by Mark Tiddy Bradwell Area Youth Adviser. 

His job is working with parishes with teenagers.  SOLID festival activities and worship with 

 young people.  He stressed the importance of listening.  Children can find church exciting. 

  Same issues that were coming up 20 years ago.  We still have not got the message.  We  

must be actively interested not just trying to look interested.  50%  plus 10 year olds  

have smart phones. A huge way to engage with them. This technology has spread so  

fast, faster than any before.  Challenges come from new technology.  
 

December 2020 –Ministry and Stewardship  

A more general meeting dealing with housekeeping, election of representatives and financial 

 matters.  Churches around the deanery have responded creatively to the restrictions of  

lockdown and post lockdown and lockdown again, and a remarkable number have been able  

to keep up their parish share contributions.  The  Rev’d Canon Mike Power, Area Ministry  

and Stewardship Advisor gave a presentation.  Financial stewardship holds the dominant role  

as the decline in Parish Share continues.  A year ago, there were great plans for stewardship  

and clergy well-being but in February this year the goalposts moved!  The withdrawal of the  

Darlow scheme, the reducing of Parish Share and then Covid led to a financial crisis.   



9 

 

Churches are struggling to survive in the pandemic.  Chelmsford had been a big beneficiary  

of  the Darlow Scheme and dependent on it as, being a relatively new Diocese, there are few  

historical resources.  This led to speedier plans to reduce clergy posts.  The plan had been for  

219 but current calculations would only support 166 which would seriously impact our ability 

 to maintain churches.  The central costs are 10% lower than other Dioceses.  If we do not  

act the Diocese will be bankrupt in 5 years.  Mike gave us a breakdown of the figures  

and said the problem is not the level of giving but the low number of regular givers.   

Some parishes have to support others.  To maintain an acceptable level we have to boost  

‘Generous God, Generous Disciples’  We should give at a level we notice but not more  

than we can afford.  The Parish Share Scheme is being looked at.  If parishes have the  

money and they could make extra contributions now is the time to do it.  Revd Paul Mackay 

 said there has been a loss of hall hire etc.  Is it that the Parish system is not working?  It is  

difficult to look beyond the parish but MMU’s have worked in some way, to see ourselves as  

part of something bigger.  We need to grow congregations then the problem will lessen.   

Revd Jonathan Collis pointed out we cannot have one set of criteria for East London and for  

the rural parishes. 

 

Francine Johnson, Deanery Synod Representative   

 

Churchwardens Report 2020 

The calamitous event of Covid-19 and subsequent lockdowns have hampered and stifled the 

renaissance of growth in our church. Much of this will be documented elsewhere. 

No services were held for Easter 2020 although we did open the church for private prayer. Again, 

restrictions and the need for social distancing restricted our celebrations in Advent. 

These also inhibited holding the Coffee morning and the till then successful once per month 

“Churchyard Work Party” which had gained some support from the wider community. These will 

hopefully spring back to life as restrictions ease. 

The most significant events regarding the Church and its fabric were:- 

• 2020 was our Quinquennial year. Our long serving architect Margaret Davies resigned 

following the completion of our spire repair and was replaced by Peter Harman, BGA 

Architects, The Gallery, The Old Gasworks, 43 Progress Road, Leigh on Sea, SS9 5PR. The 

Quinquennial Inspection was carried out in December 2020 and the report identified no 

major risks but many urgent areas for monitoring and inspection. The full report is now in 

the dropbox shared area (please ask how to access).. 

• The loss of our historic Terrier, which has now been reconstituted (although it might be said 

it is not yet fully comprehensive).  
 

Minor emergency repairs to church guttering and the roof of the Church Hall were carried out 

during the year. The work of Tony Pond in raising the standard of maintenance of the churchyard 

requires special mention and due thanks. 

Pat Fitch stepped down from the role of Churchwarden during the year and I would like to thank her 

not only for guiding me in this role but for her ongoing support and continuing work at St. Marys. 

The Actions in the Quinquennial report have been sorted into 3 categories:- professional action, 

other and PCC. 
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Professional action required  

Priority-Professional Input 
    

 

       
Structural Engineer 

 

       
Structural Engineer 

 

       
Structural Engineer 

 

       
Structural Engineer 

 

        

      
Structural Engineer 

Roof & Guttering 
     

 

       
Roofer 

 

       
Roofer 

 

       
Roofer 

 

       
Roofer 

 

       
Guttering 

       

 

       
Drainage 

       
       

       

 

       
Drainage 

Remove Emulsion Paint & Lime render 
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Refurbish Main Entrance door 
    

 

        

       

       

       

Repair, refurbish flooring 
    

 

        

       

       

       

       

       

 

        

       

Other 
      

       

 

       
Electrician 

       

      
Groundwork/mason 

 

       
Groundwork/mason 

 

Action required by PCC (may be completed by volunteers) 

A longer list of miscellaneous items which will be formulated as a job list and may be built into the efforts of 
volunteers to the Churchyard Work Party. 

 

A number of new initiatives bore fruit. The Church Rational Lottery/100 Club was re-established 

and launched in January 2021 after support from the congregation and friends with 65 of100 annual 

numbers sold and prepaid. 
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Our new sound system proved essential for recording and transmitting via Zoom, Facebook and 

YouTube media which may well bring many rewards as we reached out to a wider audience. 

Craig Hunter, Churchwarden 

 

Incumbent’s Report 2020 
 

I am writing this in April 2021, but the report concerns the calendar year2020. 
 

Introduction 

The report concerns my second year as Lead Minister at St. Mary’s Church North Shoebury. 

I need to begin by offering thanks to you all for the support I have received from you in this very 

difficult year. 
 

The year started full of optimism. St. Mary’s was a growing church.  We held mid-week services, 

and a regular Community Coffee Morning.  We had established a Sunday routine which now 

included two morning services.  The Church Hall was becoming more extensively used by 

community groups. 
 

As I recall, the theme for the year concerned loving God and loving neighbour.  Last year in my 

report, I wrote, “You will have heard me say that purpose of a community of Christians is to meet 

to worship God, Father, Son and Holy Spirit, and to support each other on our Christian and life 

journeys”. 
 

Early in the year we began to hear of Coronavirus, and there had been some infections.  There were 

two tourists in York, and then some people were taken to an isolation hospital while they were 

tested.  No-one knew what was about to happen.  We were “chugging” on, and were nearly through 

Lent, there had been a Lent Group, although this was really struggling to keep going.  I suppose 

everyone had more important things to worry about. 
 

Then there was an explosion in the number of people who became infected, including me. I was 

taken into hospital on the 5th April, and almost immediately into intensive care and put on a 

ventilator. Sadly I was not alone.  Because of distance, and the fact that an effective communication 

system was not in place, I simply “disappeared”.  Quickly though, news spread. 
 

A year later, although I may seem fully recovered, I am actually still recovering. So, another thank 

you to all those who have supported me during this time.  Your support is important and will need 

to continue. 
 

As with last year, I will break this report into sections. 

 

 

 

Worship 

The time when we are able to gather this year to worship as a community has been seriously 

disrupted, several times. I am pleased that in the times lockdown was eased, numbers were 

maintained. Many are still very cautious, and rightly so, but we have been able to share services 

using the internet, and this has helped.  It has also brought us new members. 
 

I think it is important that we continue to stream services, even though not everyone is able to gain 

access. But if St. Mary’s is going to support this method of communicating the Gospel, we need to 

find a small team of technically competent people, or people who are prepared to be trained, to 

share in this activity. It is not possible to preside at a service and be the technical team at the same 

time.  We worship whenever two or three are gathered together in the name of Jesus, even if this is 

on YouTube, Facebook or Zoom. 
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I would like to thank all those who took part in the “on-line” Christmas Carol Service. It was 

excellent, even though support was thin. It would have been more impressive had more been able to 

take part. We may well revisit this next Christmas. 
 

Services stopped being held in church after Christmas. We look forward to the restoration of 

services in 2021. I would welcome any thoughts or comments that you might have about patterns of 

service, and contents of service as we make a new beginning. If we look back to 1254, when St. 

Mary’s started, there have been many significant changes in services, and indeed, the wider worship 

life in North Shoebury. If this is to continue and develop, it requires our contributions. 
 

Spirituality and Nurture 
 

Part of the role of any church is to encourage its members to grow in faith. It is also reasonable to 

expect members of any church to wish to grow in faith.  At St. Mary’s there are several ways in 

which this can be achieved. Although I think there is a place in public worship for sermons, they are 

not the best way to develop “spirituality”. We are nurtured when we gather to learn. 
 

Morning Prayer 
 

We do this when we meet for Morning Prayer. We share in the Daily Office, and talk freely and 

openly about the readings for each day. We have learned that there is no such thing as a stupid 

question, and often the group is able to find a way towards an answer.  Often there is no answer. 
 

Thursday Thinkers 
 

This is not an original title; it is the name of a group who meet at the church of a friend of mine in 

Birmingham. Here, we meet as part of the nurture ministry of St. Mary’s of which we are all a part. 

If we are not learning, we are going backwards. We need to be stimulated or after time, if we are 

not careful, our faith becomes less and less relevant in our lives. 
 

Thursday Thinkers is one hour on a Thursday evening.  It ran for a short while in 2020, but I hope 

that it will increase in importance in the life of St. Mary’s in 2021 and I commend it to you.  If you 

would like to be part of a group, but Thursday Evening is not suitable, please let me know when 

might be better. 

 

Evangelism 
 

At some time in our life, someone shared their faith with us, and we responded. This is evangelism. 

This may have happened in many different ways. It is not necessary to know the Bible inside out, it 

is not necessary to know every word that Jesus ever spoke, and when. It matters that we live our 

lives in a way that reflects the life and example set by Jesus. Evangelism happens when someone 

asks us why we do what we do. But we need to have a simple answer. When someone asked 

Stephen Cottrell why he was a Christian, his simple answer was, “Because I believe in God”. In this 

way the conversation begins.  We can evangelise as a church as well as individuals. Again, this 

happens in a great many ways.  Here are two ways in which we have been successful this year. 
 

Churchyard maintenance 
 

A great success this year has been the churchyard working parties. Many non-church members have 

come to help. They have discovered that we are “normal”. This activity also shows that we are here, 

and that we are active in the area. I hope they are able to continue into the new year, and of course I 

thank all those who have organised these afternoons, and those who have taken part. 
 

Coffee mornings 
 

While we were able to hold the coffee mornings, the numbers were increasing.  Indeed, many 

regular members, who came for coffee in the first instance, became helpers. As we grow out of the 

lockdown, these will be continued on Thursday at 10:45. Please try and make a special effort to 

engage with them. 
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Vocation 
 

As I said last year, “We are all called to serve God.” Please find time to read 1 Corinthians 12.  

Some are called to be members of the PCC, some to simply worship. Taking part is vocational.  A 

great many people took part in the life of St. Mary’s during 2020. The Family Service was led by 

members of the congregation.  Certainly, during my illness this was important. As we find time to 

pray maybe we could listen and think about what God might be asking of us.  As our priorities 

come under review following the coronavirus pandemic, simply asking the question, “How can I 

help?” may be the response to a call. 
 

Service and Hospitality 
 

This does not mean what we do on Sunday, “Service” is about how we practice our faith. 

We continue to support HARP, and Southend Foodbank. The pandemic has disrupted the lives of so 

many and these two charities have made such a great difference to those in serious need.  

As was the case before the “Welfare State” was established, it falls to faith groups to support those 

who fall between the cracks in the social fabric of the nation. As Christians we are called upon as 

those who “love God and love our neighbour”. As the Welfare State is being rolled back, will we be 

able to continue to fill the cracks? Are we hospitable? Are we able to make a difference? 
 

I thank everyone who during this year has put themselves out to help those in need. This might 

include shopping for shielding or house bound neighbours.  It includes simply keeping in touch, and 

letting people know that they are not forgotten. I think we now recognise some of the dangers of 

feeling isolated. 
 

Last year I talked about St. Mary’s being a village church in an urban world. Maybe in the new 

year, we might think about what sort of things a village church might have done and see if that fits 

into our role in North Shoebury. 
 

Generosity 
 

Finally, I need to thank everyone for their generosity this year. 

Support for “Easyfundraising” has been great.  According to account details that I can see, as I write 

this report, nearly £700.00 was raised for St. Mary’s by members of the congregation. There is a 

large list of on-line shopping companies who support charities through Easy Fundraising. For 

everyone who shops on-line, please take time to look at: https://www.easyfundraising.org.uk  It is at 

no cost to you. 
 

We also need people who are generous with their time. It might be gardening, helping at coffee 

morning, cleaning the church, or even taking part in groups.  By looking at all the elements that I 

have included in the report, what we are building is a caring community that values each other, 

values the church, and values our neighbours. 
 

God bless 
 

David 

https://www.easyfundraising.org.uk/

